Paul Michael Grant

Submission to Class Notes, Spring, 2009

Almost 60 years ago, in the fall of 1949, I entered Oakwood as a freshman member of the Class of 1953, a “day student townie” newly graduated from Governor Clinton PS#8 in Poughkeepsie.  I only lasted two years before transferring to Wappingers Central School under, let’s say, “interesting circumstances” whose details would require much more space to relate than available within this Class Note.  I have never really returned since, despite many, many drive-bys on Route 9 over the intervening decades.  

This past September (2008) I was back for my 55th reunion with high school classmates from Wappingers, and brought along my daughter Deborah and youngest son Diego, now a 17-year old high school senior in San Jose, California.   One weekend afternoon, as part of a search for the roots of their father, we went up the hill only to find the school closed.  However, one of the back doors to the Meeting Room had been left open, so we “broke in” and found a picture of the entering class of 1953 mounted on the wall of an adjoining hallway.  Memories suddenly came flooding back and I wanted learn more about what happened to those in that photo, all whose faces I recognized, but many whose names I couldn’t recall.

In January (2009) I had to travel to New York City to do an interview on an upcoming segment of 60 Minutes (airing in late March) focusing on questionable energy science, again joined on the trip by Debbie.  Afterwards, we drove up to Poughkeepsie and Kathy Moyer kindly spent most of one afternoon with us going through the yearbooks of the early 50’s transporting me back to my Oakwood days and filling in many of the memories blurred by time. 

Here’s what happened to me.

In the spring of 1953, shortly before graduating from Wappingers, I got a part time job at IBM working as a pin boy in the Country Club bowling alleys, and that summer was “promoted” to full time work in the mail room of IBM’s  “Project High,” which was the R&D project for SAGE and later NORAD, the North American Air Defense System.  After my tour in the mail room, I was given a job as a bench technician and within a year I received training as a system programmer and assigned to MIT’s Lincoln Laboratory to help service the SAGE prototype.  When I was 21, IBM offered to send me to college, first to Clarkson to earn an engineering physics degree followed by five years at Harvard for a PhD in physics.  I was then posted to IBM San Jose’s lab where I worked on superconductivity and magnetism and participated in and later managed projects on high temperature superconductivity and magnetoresistance.   From 1990 to early 1993, I was IBM Visiting Professor of Materials Science at UNAM, the National University of Mexico.  I retired from IBM in 1993 after 40 years to accept a position as a Science Fellow at the Electric Power Research Institute, a Palo Alto “think tank” funded by the US electric utility industry.  At EPRI, I managed advanced technology projects in superconductivity, power semiconductors, and nuclear fusion, retiring for a second time in 2004.  I’m just finishing up a term as a Stanford Visiting Scholar focusing on the computational physics of high temperature superconductors.  Over the years, I garnered several awards and prizes in my profession, the principal requirement being only to have lived long enough!

Nowadays, I occasionally consult for DOE and DOD, and enjoy writing popular articles on advanced energy technologies and policy for Nature and Scientific American, and now and then do a few TV and radio appearances on the same topics as well.  I have travelled all over the world…in just 18 months in 1988-89, 26 countries from Northern Ireland to Cuba…and last year China, Japan, Korea and, for the first time, Russia.  Oh…along the way I somehow managed to accumulate seven children and two grandchildren as well, perhaps my most significant and surprising accomplishment of all.

I have been extremely fortunate to have had such a rewarding and fulfilling career, and several colleagues have suggested I consider writing up my memoirs, and my two years at Oakwood were an important “life experience” at the beginning of my life journey.  If any of my former Oakwood classmates recall a skinny, gangly, buck-toothed, socially awkward, wise-guy Poughkeepsie punk, with once-black hair, always in some kind of trouble, and years ago in your midst, I’d greatly enjoy hearing from you and what you remember (You can find my e-vectors on my website, http://www.w2agz.com.).   

